

# Advancing Economic Security for People With Disabilities

By Azza Altiraifi July 2019



## Advancing Economic Security for People With Disabilities

By Azza Altiraifi July 2019

### Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 Defining disability
- 6 Current barriers to employment and economic security
- 10 Policy threats to the economic security of people with disabilities
- 12 Policy recommendations to advance economic security for people with disabilities
- 16 Conclusion
- 16 About the author
- 16 Acknowledgments
- 17 Endnotes

## Introduction and summary

**Author's notes:** This report is an update of a 2015 issue brief from the Center for American Progress titled "A Fair Shot for Workers with Disabilities." <sup>1</sup>

The disability community is rapidly evolving to using identity-first language in place of person-first language. This is because it views disability as being a core component of identity, much like race and gender. Some members of the community, such as people with intellectual and developmental disabilities, prefer person-first language. In this report, the terms are used interchangeably.

In recent years, lawmakers have increasingly recognized the urgent need to break down barriers to employment, upward mobility, and economic security for people with disabilities. Persistently high poverty rates and a shifting political climate have triggered a new wave of progressive legislative proposals to raise wages and integrate employees with disabilities into the workforce. While these practical solutions will do much to alleviate disproportionately high poverty rates for working-age people with disabilities, they are only a first step. In order to transform the U.S. economic system so that it meets the needs of all people with disabilities, policymakers must dismantle the structural barriers facing disabled workers and disrupt the myth of self-sufficiency on which the system is grounded.

The current economic structure was not designed to support people with disabilities who cannot and will never be entirely self-sufficient. As explained by Emory University Professor Martha Fineman, the "autonomy myth" has produced institutional arrangements that ignore the biological reality that all humans will be dependent at some point in their lives.<sup>2</sup> This ideological framework "treats dependency as private matters with which the state has no legitimate concern." A derivative of this myth is the long-held stereotype that people with disabilities, women and people with other marginalized gender identities, people of color, and those at the intersection of these identities are burdensome to society and, as a result, are only deserving of the full range of benefits available to their more privileged peers if they can prove their economic worth. <sup>4</sup> These stereotypes lie at the root of federal policies that economically disadvantage disabled workers.

The Section 14(c) provision of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) is one of the most glaring examples of how the autonomy myth has been used to justify economic inequity. This provision permits employers who are certified by the U.S. Department of Labor to pay disabled employees at rates that are lower than the minimum wage set by Congress.<sup>5</sup> Further, 95 percent of employees being paid subminimum wages are also employed in sheltered workshops, or segregated workplaces designed solely to employ people with disabilities.<sup>6</sup> The intent of the 14(c) provision was to encourage the hiring of people with disabilities and facilitate their transition to fully integrated work settings where they are paid wages at competitive rates commensurate with their nondisabled peers.<sup>7</sup> However, this purported goal is predicated on the presumption that disabled workers' labor is less valuable and therefore warrants what is fundamentally a separate and unequal pay structure.

In order to eradicate poverty for those with disabilities, society must work to disrupt the mythologies that have been used to justify inequity; it must also address the barriers facing workers with disabilities who, despite their labor, are unable to make ends meet. Moreover, lawmakers need to advance policies that pave the way for all people to have access to affordable and accessible housing, transportation, health care, and nutrition.

## Defining disability

There is no uniform definition of disability. It is a multifaceted, complex, evolving, and often contested term. Generally, the term "disability" refers to physical or mental impairments that limit a person's ability to participate in daily life activities. However, disability is also shaped by attitudinal and environmental barriers that limit people's full social, political, and economic participation.<sup>8</sup> Put another way, many people with disabilities only have trouble participating in daily life activities due to the inaccessibility of their social environments. The International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health (ICF) provides the conceptual framework used by the World Health Organization (WHO) to study disability. This framework encapsulates the dynamic interaction between individuals' health conditions and the features of the social and personal environments in which they live.

The incorporation of social environment in this definition of disability emerges from critical scholarship that has positioned disability in the United States as not only a medical designation but also a politicized social identity. As Sami Schalk, a critical disability studies professor at the University of Wisconsin-Madison, explains, disability refers to a socially constructed system that categorizes, values, and ranks bodies and minds as normative or marginal. As with social constructs such as gender, race, and sexual orientation, a person's disability status shapes their access to various social, political, and economic privileges. <sup>10</sup> This form of discrimination is called ableism—structural and interpersonal oppression experienced by people with disabilities or those presumed or determined to be disabled. 11 Critically, people do not have to identify as disabled to be victims of structural ableism. For those whose appearances and behaviors do not conform to social norms, the presumption that they must be disabled due to this lack of conformity is ableism. This also illustrates how the many oppressive structures that concentrate wealth and power among people whose social identities are deemed normative—those who are white, male, and nondisabled—do not operate independently but rather build upon and fuel one another.<sup>12</sup> Consequently, people living at the intersection of multiple marginalized social identities face compounded harm and oppression.

Within the U.S. legal structure, the term "disability" has different specialized meanings. Legally speaking, disability is functionally a designation by which civil rights, benefits, and eligibility for certain programs are dispensed. The most expansive definition of disability comes from the 1990 Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), which states, "An individual with a disability is defined ... as a person who has a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities, a person who has a history or record of such an impairment, or a person who is perceived by others as having such an impairment." In 2016, however, the definition was interpreted more broadly in favor of expansive coverage to "the maximum extent permitted by the terms of the ADA." The ADA's broad scope reflects its core purpose: to protect the civil rights of a category of people who have been historically marginalized due to their actual or perceived disability status.

However, definitions of disability are much narrower when it comes to determining eligibility for government assistance. They use several stringent medical criteria to assess whether applicants qualify for disability benefits. For example, income support programs such as Social Security Disability Insurance (SSDI) limit eligibility to only those who, because of a physical or mental impairment that is terminal or expected to last at least a year, are unable to resume work at a level in which they could engage in "substantial gainful activity," or work that results in monthly net earnings over a specific dollar amount. 17

At its core, the government is narrowly crafting specialized definitions of disability to restrict access to critical support programs such as Medicaid and nutrition assistance, thereby cementing the myth of self-sufficiency by framing dependence as inherently destructive to the country's economic interests. As a result, the government has also significantly expanded the definition of "ability" in these contexts, denying coverage to those who have a disability that limits their work but is not considered severe enough to qualify for benefits. For example, according to analysis by the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, approximately 12 percent of workingage Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) recipients have at least one physical, functional, or work limitation but are considered "able-bodied" under SNAP. As a result, many SNAP recipients with disabilities are wrongly forced to meet cumbersome work requirements to maintain eligibility. They are also prohibited from accessing needed accommodations that the program reserves for people who have received an official disability determination.<sup>18</sup>

Inconsistent governmental definitions of disability and criteria for eligibility can further marginalize people who live with disabilities or chronic illnesses that are not well-understood or easily measured. For instance, many people living with chronic pain or other invisible disabilities ultimately fail to qualify for Social Security benefits because of how difficult it is to receive clinical determinations that satisfy the stringent criteria for a state-sanctioned disability designation. <sup>19</sup> This makes an already arduous and complex process even less accessible. Moreover, this lack of uniformity makes it difficult to study the disparate effects of various policies on the disability community more broadly, since the comparative research needed to identify and redress inequity requires disaggregation of data by disability status. <sup>20</sup>

## Current barriers to employment and economic security

Due to a host of varied and complex barriers, the 1 in 4 Americans with disabilities face unique challenges in securing gainful employment and establishing financial security.<sup>21</sup>

Despite the progress made through civil rights legislation such as the Americans with Disabilities Act, widespread ableism and stereotypes persist, and many employers continue to discriminate against workers with disabilities at every stage of employment. From job listings that wrongly weed out workers unable to lift heavy objects to workplaces that are unwilling or slow to provide reasonable workplace accommodations for disabled employees, the barriers are numerous. Cumulatively, these barriers illustrate why the unemployment rate for workers with disabilities was more than twice that of nondisabled workers in 2018<sup>23</sup>—a rate disparity that has persisted over time. This is critical because periods of unemployment are among the leading triggers of poverty in the United States. Any number of life events—from caregiving responsibilities to sudden illness to the birth of a child—can trigger periods of unemployment or put serious strain on a person's finances.

This report will focus on some of the most intense and underexplored barriers to economic security facing people with disabilities. It will also highlight practical policy solutions that would help level the playing field for disabled workers and provide economic security for all.

Disabled adults experience poverty at nearly twice the rate of their nondisabled counterparts.<sup>25</sup> This inequity is compounded for disabled women.<sup>26</sup> In 2012, poverty rates were three times higher for women with work-related disabilities than they were for nondisabled women. Moreover, their poverty rate was more than double that of men with work-related disabilities.<sup>27</sup> People of color with disabilities similarly face intensified marginalization. For example, while the poverty rate for non-Hispanic whites with disabilities was 24 percent in 2015, nearly 40 percent of African Americans with disabilities lived in poverty during the same time frame.<sup>28</sup>

#### Added costs of living with a disability

People with disabilities and chronic illnesses have numerous expenses that non-disabled people do not incur. A 2017 report by the National Council on Disability documents how these additional costs—from \$30,000 power wheelchairs to the steep cost of personal care attendants—can impede their access to employment and diminish their financial security. Put simply, these exorbitant costs often put the very accommodations and services people need to access employment out of financial reach.<sup>29</sup> Given these expenses, access to income support programs is critical for people with disabilities. Yet such programs often include restrictive asset limits that penalize low-income people for accumulating the very savings and assets needed to achieve economic security.<sup>30</sup>

#### Lack of accessible, affordable transportation and housing

Housing and transportation are the two largest expenses for most households.<sup>31</sup> According to a 2015 U.S. Department of Transportation report, transportation costs account for nearly one-third of after-tax income for the lowest-income earners.<sup>32</sup> These costs are magnified for people with disabilities, many of whom are unable to drive or to use fixed-route transit options. While jurisdictions often improve access for those with disabilities by providing paratransit—door-to-door transportation services for people with disabilities that supplement public mass transit—these services do not meet demand. Since paratransit is considered by law to be a "comparable service,"33 jurisdictions are only required to offer paratransit services if they also offer public transit options.<sup>34</sup> This means that paratransit is only required to operate on the same schedule as public transit and cover areas up to three-quarters of a mile from fixed-line services. Paratransit services are notoriously unreliable, and data on ADA compliance is limited.<sup>35</sup> However, even when they are reliable, utilizing paratransit requires advanced notice of travel, in addition to other restrictions. Lack of widely available accessible modes of transit for people with disabilities not only seriously curtails their ability to secure gainful employment or commute to and from work but also cuts them off from access to critical services and community.<sup>36</sup>

Studies have confirmed that the scarcity of affordable and accessible housing near employment centers, coupled with the limited availability of accessible and affordable transit options to and from those centers, is a major obstacle to economic mobility for many people with disabilities.<sup>37</sup> According to a 2016 report on homelessness by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD),

adults with disabilities were about four times more likely to experience sheltered homelessness than were adults without disabilities in 2016.<sup>38</sup> Additionally, nearly half—47.3 percent—of adults experiencing sheltered homelessness reported having a disability.<sup>39</sup> People with disabilities are also especially likely to live in precarious housing situations—that is to say, conditions that are substandard or unaffordable—further increasing their risk of becoming homeless.

Unfortunately, funding for HUD's core rental assistance programs—public housing and the Section 8 Housing Choice Voucher Program—remains below 2010 funding levels, adjusted for inflation. As a result of this chronic underfunding, only 1 in 4 eligible households today receive federal rental assistance. HUD's most recent report to Congress tracking worst-case housing needs captures the extent of this crisis. Households with worst-case housing needs are defined as the population of low-income renters who live in woefully inadequate housing situations or who spend more than half their income on rent. Among the 7.7 million renters with worst-case housing needs, 14 percent were nonelderly people with disabilities.

#### Lack of access to needed supports and services

The long-term services and supports (LTSS) system in the United States is deeply insufficient to meet the needs of people with disabilities who rely on some form of long-term care assistance. Personal attendant care and other services are not covered by most health insurance policies, making them inaccessible to low- and moderate-income people. Often, Medicaid is the only option through which those with disabilities can access LTSS, but the program restricts coverage to people with extremely limited incomes. As a result, low-income people with disabilities may risk their Medicaid coverage by entering or returning to the workforce.<sup>42</sup>

The federal-state vocational rehabilitation (VR) program provides services to people with disabilities—particularly those with significant disabilities—that assist them in preparing for and obtaining competitive integrated employment, or employment that occurs in integrated settings alongside nondisabled peers and that pays disabled workers wages that are commensurate with nondisabled workers in comparable positions. However, the program's funding structure is woefully insufficient to serve the needs of all eligible individuals with disabilities. As a consequence, numerous states have had to implement "Order of Selection" provisions, which allow them to withhold services or waitlist otherwise eligible people based on significance of disability when state VR resources are insufficient to meet demand.

Among those with disabilities, people living with serious mental illness (SMI) face some of the greatest barriers to employment and therefore have among the lowest employment rates in the United States. <sup>46</sup> In 2015, fewer than one-quarter of people receiving public mental health services had either part-time or full-time employment. <sup>47</sup> Strikingly, these disproportionately low employment rates persist despite research showing that most people with SMI have prior work experience and want to work. <sup>48</sup> Unfortunately, hostile workplaces, characterized by stigma and inadequate accommodations, continue to fuel high unemployment rates among people with SMI. <sup>49</sup>

## Policy threats to the economic security of people with disabilities

The policies of the Trump administration have disproportionately hurt low-income people—be it through cuts to nutrition assistance programs, Medicaid, or other critical social programs. Undergirding such policies is the traditionally conservative belief that food, housing, and health care are not rights but rather benefits reserved for those whose labor and economic output is most valuable.<sup>50</sup> This economic philosophy is clearly encapsulated in the U.S. Department of Agriculture's stated justification for its recent efforts to restrict eligibility for the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program. On its website, the department states, "While SNAP is intended to ensure no one in our land of plenty should fear going hungry, it also reflects the importance of work and responsibility."51 It is worth noting that the administration's proposed rule change would threaten food assistance for 755,000 underemployed and unemployed people—a disproportionate number of whom are disabled—in the name of increasing "self-sufficiency."52

The draconian nature of such proposals is clear.<sup>53</sup> Lawmakers and national advocacy organizations fighting to preserve these programs have focused on ways these policy changes shortchange workers. It is easy to see why: An economic system that profits from workers' labor but still denies them access to food, housing, or comprehensive health care is unfair and exploitative. However, the Trump administration's proposed changes also underscore why disrupting the autonomy myth is necessary to advance economic security for all people.

Yet perhaps the most significant threat to the economic security of people with disabilities is the continued efforts to repeal the Affordable Care Act (ACA). After Congress failed to repeal the ACA legislatively, the state of Texas, joined by 19 other states, filed a lawsuit arguing that the ACA is unconstitutional. Should the lawsuit succeed in overturning the entire ACA, the number of uninsured people in the United States would increase by 19.9 million in 2019 alone.<sup>54</sup> This would result in drastic cuts to federal health care spending, causing a spike in the number of people with disabilities who are uninsured.55

Underlying each of these policy threats is the foundational autonomy myth that positions people with disabilities as drains on the economy. The Trump administration has leveraged this deeply rooted mythology to restrict people with disabilities' access to needed services and supports, thus entrenching economic inequity.

## Policy recommendations to advance economic security for people with disabilities

As discussed in this report, people with disabilities face numerous barriers to economic security that have only been made worse by the Trump administration's regressive policies. Poverty will persist among people with disabilities and other marginalized groups until policymakers level the playing field for disabled workers while also guaranteeing access to the services people need to make ends meet. Below are some practical steps that can be taken to address the structural inequities faced by people with disabilities.

- Ensure adequate housing that is both affordable and accessible: The federal government should adopt a Homes for All program through which it would engage in widescale construction of accessible, affordable, and good-quality homes in order to address the growing rental housing crisis. 56 Moreover, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development must mandate that all federally assisted housing units meet accessibility standards that allow aging in place and address the shortage of available units for low-income people with disabilities. Until they do so, people with disabilities will continue to face some of the greatest barriers to housing security.57
- Ensure adequate accessible transportation: Funding for Federal Transit Administration programs such as paratransit, the Section 5310 Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Individuals with Disabilities program, 58 the United We Ride interagency initiative, 59 and other vital transportation programs should be increased to enable more people with disabilities access to basic mobility. For the many people with disabilities who live in rural areas and therefore must rely on private transport, autonomous vehicles provide an opportunity for greatly increased independence.<sup>60</sup> However, without regulatory or legislative guarantees requiring that autonomous vehicles are affordable to people with disabilities, easily outfitted to accommodate disabled passengers, and available to people who are unable to obtain a driver's license, they would do little to increase mobility.

- Guarantee universal health coverage for all that incorporates long-term services and supports and mental health care parity: Policymakers should implement Medicare Extra for All, which outlines a new system that would strengthen, streamline, and integrate Medicaid coverage with guaranteed quality into a national program ensuring universal health coverage for all Americans. In the interim, it is critical to expand Medicaid coverage to as many states as possible in order to improve health outcomes and quality of life for people with disabilities. While Medicaid eligibility is restricted only to people with extremely limited incomes, Medicaid buy-in programs provide a workaround by allowing people with disabilities to buy Medicaid coverage. This frees people with disabilities to seek and obtain employment without risking their coverage due to their earnings. The benefits of expanding Medicaid extend far beyond coverage and access to care. As detailed in a recent CAP report, Medicaid also saves lives, significantly reduces the likelihood of families facing bankruptcy, and increases access to opioid addiction treatment.
- Raise the minimum wage and phase out subminimum wages for all: Raising the minimum wage to \$15 per hour or higher would boost the incomes of many workers with disabilities, who are especially likely to work in low-wage jobs, and would help reduce the disability pay gap. Additionally, phasing out the use of sheltered workshops and subminimum wages for people with disabilities is necessary to boost the economic security of workers with disabilities. The Raise the Wage Act would raise the minimum wage to \$15 by 2024 and phase out Section 14(c) of the Fair Labor Standards Act. Additionally, the Transformation to Competitive Employment Act would include a graduated phaseout of subminimum wages by adding financial incentives to assist employers in transitioning to competitive and integrated employment.<sup>64</sup>
- Strengthen the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and Child Tax Credit (CTC): Existing research has long shown that the EITC and the CTC are the most effective tools in the U.S. tax code for boosting incomes and reducing poverty. Doubling down on the benefits of these tax credits, the Working Families Tax Relief Act and the American Family Act (AFA) would further strengthen the EITC by expanding it to include workers without dependent children, thus boosting the incomes of approximately 46 million households. Additionally, the AFA would bolster the CTC by making it fully refundable.
- Create a Jobseeker's Allowance: Only about 1 in 4 unemployed workers today are served through the current unemployment insurance (UI) system. A recent report from CAP, the Georgetown Center on Poverty and Inequality, and the

National Employment Law Project proposed a Jobseeker's Allowance (JSA), a new complementary program that would protect workers who do not receive UI against the risks of employment.<sup>68</sup> This would include workers with permanent and temporary disabilities, workers transitioning from full-time caregiving, individuals entering the labor market for the first time, and independent contractors and so-called gig economy workers. The JSA's modest weekly benefit, coupled with strong employment services, would help workers bridge the gap between jobs, connect to new and better-quality employment opportunities, obtain the wraparound services needed to secure work, and maintain a base level of financial security.

- Ensure comprehensive and inclusive paid family and sick leave and guarantee access to accessible and affordable child care: According to a nationally representative survey conducted by CAP, 42 percent of people with disabilities reported taking time off from work to care for chosen family—people with whom they have developed a relationship akin to that which is typically ascribed to "family members related by blood or legal ties." The high percentage of disabled workers who take leave underscores why guaranteeing access to comprehensive paid leave and paid sick days that accommodate diverse family structures is so crucial. LGBTQ and disabled workers are most likely to report taking time off to care for their chosen families. The recently reintroduced Family and Medical Insurance Leave (FAMILY) Act would expand access to comprehensive paid leave, benefiting both workers with disabilities and the 1 in 6 workers who care for family members with disabilities. Furthermore, requiring states to provide affordable, inclusive, and accessible child care programs is necessary to advance the economic security of parents with disabilities.
- Institute a disabled worker tax credit: Implementing a disabled worker tax credit
  would reduce hardship and make it possible for more people with disabilities to
  work by counteracting the additional costs associated with their disabilities. Making
  the disabled worker tax credit refundable will maximize its benefits for low-income
  workers. Yet it is also important for policymakers to explore which eligibility criteria
  to use and whether to structure the credit as a flat amount for all workers who
  qualify or to tie its value to verifiable costs.
- Adequately fund vocational rehabilitation and supported employment programs:

  The vocational rehabilitation system must be adequately funded to ensure that

  VR services are accessible to all eligible individuals who need them. The U.S.

  Department of Education should examine ways to ensure that differences across

states are accounted for to ensure more equitable funding based on the costs of services or the number of clients. Because the current funding formula neither considers the differences across states' disability populations nor the cost of providing these services, funding levels and state capacities can vary considerably.<sup>73</sup> Research has also shown that Individual Placement and Support (IPS), a supported employment program tailored for people living with serious mental illness, has resulted in substantially better employment results for this population.<sup>74</sup> This is crucial because, as discussed earlier, people living with SMI face significant and unique barriers to employment and therefore suffer from disproportionately low employment rates.<sup>75</sup> Supported employment programs facilitate accelerated entry into competitive work while also providing integrated mental health services and the ongoing supports that many people with mental health disabilities require.

- Create a partial or temporary disability program: The Social Security disability programs provide crucial supports to people with severe and long-lasting disabilities. Given that this population is especially vulnerable to economic hardship, the Social Security system serves as an essential lifeline. However, the criteria for eligibility in their current form are extremely restrictive. Only people with terminal illnesses or disabilities severe enough to preclude substantial work for a year qualify for Social Security. In order to extend these benefits to workers whose disabilities do not meet Social Security's strict eligibility criteria, policymakers should create a complementary program that provides temporary income support and services in order to assist disabled workers in returning to or remaining at work.
- **Reform asset limits:** Proposals to reform asset limits have recently grown in popularity. Extensive data have shown that federal asset limits impede economic security by penalizing low-income people for accumulating savings and wealth, thereby undermining their purported goal of encouraging self-sufficiency.<sup>76</sup> The Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE) Act seeks to address the burdens such limits place on people with disabilities by allowing them to open tax-advantaged special saving accounts without risking their eligibility in several government income support programs.<sup>77</sup> Lawmakers should reform asset limits, if not lift them altogether, to provide people with disabilities and their families increased financial security that does not risk their health care.

### Conclusion

Taken together, the policy directions outlined in this report provide a road map for boosting the economic security of people with disabilities. They help redress the deep inequities facing disabled workers who, despite their labor, are unable to make ends meet. Moreover, they disrupt the foundational myth of self-sufficiency by expanding access to affordable and accessible housing, transportation, health care, and nutrition.

#### About the author

Azza Altiraifi is a research associate for the Disability Justice Initiative at the Center for American Progress.

#### Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Taryn Williams, managing director for the Poverty to Prosperity Program at the Center; Rejane Frederick, associate director for the Poverty to Prosperity Program; Areeba Haider, research assistant for the Poverty to Prosperity Program; Heidi Schultheis, senior policy analyst for the Poverty to Prosperity Program; and Rebecca Cokley, director for the Disability Justice Initiative, for their contributions and fact-checking assistance. Additionally, the author would like to thank CAP's Katie Hamm, Laura Durso, Thomas Waldrop, and Danyelle Solomon for their guidance.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1 Rebecca Vallas, Shawn Fremstad, and Lisa Ekman, "A Fair Shot for Workers with Disabilities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/ reports/2015/01/28/105520/a-fair-shot-for-workers-withdisabilities/.
- 2 Maxine Eichner, "Dependency and the Liberal Polity: On Martha Fineman's The Autonomy Myth," California Law Review 93 (4) (2005): 1285-1322, available at https://scholarship.law.berkeley.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1296 &context=californialawreview.

#### 3 Ibid.

- 4 U.N. Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "Gender stereotypes and Stereotyping and women's rights" (Geneva: 2014), available at https://www.ohchr.org/documents/issues/women/wrgs/onepagers/gender\_stereotyping.pdf; CJ Murray, "Quantifying the burden of disease: the technical basis for disability-adjusted life years," Bulletin of the World Health Organization 72 (3) (1994): 429-445, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8062401.
- 5 U.S. Department of Labor, "Section 14(c) Subminimum Wage Certificate Program" (Washington), available at https://www.dol.gov/odep/pdf/ChapterTwo14cProgram. pdf (last accessed July 2019).
- 6 Ibid.

#### 7 Ibid.

- 8 World Health Organization and World Bank, "Chapter 1. Understanding disability," in World Report on Disability (Geneva and Washington: 2011), available at https://www. who.int/disabilities/world\_report/2011/report.pdf.
- 9 Sami Schalk, "Critical Disability Studies as Methodology," Lateral (6.1) (2017), available at http://csalateral.org/ issue/6-1/forum-alt-humanities-critical-disability-studiesmethodology-schalk/.
- 10 Phil Smith, "Whiteness, Normal Theory, and Disability Studies," Disability Studies Quarterly 24 (2) (2004), available at http://www.dsq-sds.org/article/view/491/668.
- 11 Schalk, "Critical Disability Studies as Methodology."
- 12 Douglas Baynton, "Disability and the Justification of Inequality in American History," Disability History Museum, available at https://www.disabilitymuseum.org/dhm/edu/ essay.html?id=70 (last accessed July 2019).
- 13 U.S. Department of Justice Civil Rights Division, "A Guide to Disability Rights Laws," available at https://www.ada.gov/ cguide.htm (last accessed July 2019).
- 14 U.S. Department of Justice, "Amendment of Americans with Disabilities Act Title II and Title III Regulations to Implement ADA Amendments Act of 2008," available at https://www.ada.gov/regs2016/final\_rule\_adaaa.html (last accessed July 2019).
- 15 U.S. Department of Justice Civil Rights Division, "A Guide to Disability Rights Laws: Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)," available at https://www.ada.gov/cguide. htm#anchor62335 (last accessed July 2019).
- 16 U.S. Department of Labor, "Frequently Asked Questions: How does the federal government define 'disability'?", available at https://www.dol.gov/odep/faqs/general. htm#3 (last accessed July 2019).

- 17 Social Security Administration, "Working While Disabled: How We Can Help" (Woodlawn, MD: 2019), available at https://www.ssa.gov/pubs/EN-05-10095.pdf.
- 18 Steven Carlson, Brynne Keith-Jennings, and Raheem Chaudhry, "SNAP Provides Needed Food Assistance to Millions of People with Disabilities" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017), available at https:// www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-providesneeded-food-assistance-to-millions-of-people-with#.
- 19 GS Wunderlich, DP Rice, and NL Amado, eds., "6. Improving the Disability Decision Process," in The Dynamics of Disability: Measuring and Monitoring Disability for Social Security Programs (Washington: National Academies Press, 2002), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK220741/.
- 20 Washington Group on Disability Statistics, "2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development: Selected SDG Indicators Disaggregated by Disability Status" (Washington: 2018).
- 21 Catherine A. Okoro and others, "Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Status and Type Among Adults — United States, 2016," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 67 (32) (2018): 882-887, available at https:// www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6732a3.htm?s\_ cid=mm6732a3 w.

#### 22 Ibid.

- 23 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Persons with a Disability: Labor Force Characteristics Summary," Press release, February 26, 2019, available at https://www.bls.gov/news. release/disabl.nr0.htm.
- 24 Annie McGrew, Leonard Scott IV, and Michael Madowitz, "The State of the U.S. Labor Market: Pre-March 2018 Jobs Release," Center for American Progress, April 5, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/news/2018/04/05/448989/state-u-s-labormarket-pre-march-2018-jobs-release/.
- 25 Nanette Goodman, Michael Morris, and Kelvin Boston, "Financial Inequality: Disability, Race and Poverty in America" (Washington: National Disability Institute, 2017), available at http://www.nasuad.org/sites/nasuad/files/Disability-Race-Poverty-in-America.pdf.
- 26 Baylor College of Medicine Center for Research on Women with Disabilities, "Demographics," available at https://www. bcm.edu/research/centers/research-on-women-withdisabilities/general-info/demographics (last accessed July 2019).

#### 27 Ibid.

- 28 Goodman, Morris, and Boston, "Financial Inequality: Disability, Race and Poverty in America."
- 29 National Council on Disability, "National Disability Policy: A Progress Report" (Washington: 2017), available at https:// ncd.gov/sites/default/files/NCD\_A%20Progress%20Report\_508.pdf.
- 30 Washington State Budget and Policy Center, "How Eliminating Asset Caps in Public Programs Could Reduce Administrative Costs and Help Participants," available at https://budgetandpolicy.org/resources-tools/2018/11/ asset-building-fact-sheet-2017.pdf (last accessed July 2019).

- 31 U.S. Bureau of Transportation Statistics, "TET 2017 Chapter 6 - Household Spending On Transportation," available at https://www.bts.gov/browse-statistical-products-anddata/transportation-economic-trends/tet-2017-chapter-6-household (last accessed July 2019).
- 32 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Beyond Traffic 2045: Trends and Choices" (Washington: 2014), available at https://cms.dot.gov/sites/dot.gov/files/docs/Draft\_Beyond\_Traffic\_Framework.pdf.
- 33 Federal Transit Administration, "Sec. 37.3 Definitions.", available at https://www.transit.dot.gov/regulations-andguidance/civil-rights-ada/part-37-transportation-servicesindividuals-disabilities#sec.37.3 (last accessed July 2019).
- 34 "Comparable service" is a legal term that means that the service provided via paratransit must be comparable to the public transit available in that area. This means it must be provided in the same area at the same times for the same population.
- 35 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "ADA Paratransit Services: Demand Has Increased, but Little is Known About Compliance" (Washington: 2012), available at https://www. gao.gov/assets/660/650079.pdf.
- 36 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Beyond Traffic 2045: Trends and Choices."
- 37 Pamela Loprest and Elaine Maag, "Barriers to and Supports for Work Among Adults with Disabilities: Results from the NHIS-D" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2001), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/61576/410107-Barriers-to-and-Supports-for-. Work-among-Adults-with-Disabilities.PDF.
- 38 Office of Community Planning and Development, "The 2016 Annual Homeless Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2016), available at https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/2016-AHAR-Part-1.pdf.
- 40 Alicia Mazzara, "Federal Rental Assistance Helps Families, Seniors, People with Disabilities in Every State," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities Off the Charts Blog, May 9, 2019, available at https://www.cbpp.org/blog/federalrental-assistance-helps-families-seniors-people-withdisabilities-in-every-state.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 National Disability Navigator Resource Collaborative, "Fact Sheet #15: Medicaid Buy-In" (Rockville, MD), available at https://nationaldisabilitynavigator.org/ndnrc-materials/ fact-sheets/fact-sheet-15/ (last accessed July 2019).
- 43 Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services Administration, "Vision for the State Vocational Rehabilitation Services Program as a Partner in the Workforce Development System under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act" (Washington: U.S. Department of Education, 2015).
- 44 National Council on Disability, "Topical Brief: Vocational Rehabilitation Funding" (Washington: 2010), available at https://ncd.gov/publications/2010/03232010-2.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Jenny Gold, "Adults With Serious Mental Illnesses Face 80% Unemployment," Kaiser Health News, July 10, 2014, available at https://khn.org/news/report-adults-with-seriousmental-illnesses-face-80-unemployment/.

- 47 Judge David L. Bazelon Center for Mental Health Law, "Advances in Employment Policy for Individuals with Serious Mental Illness" (Washington: 2018), available at http://www.bazelon.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ Supported-Employment-Report\_Oct-2018.pdf.
- 48 National Alliance on Mental Illness, "Road to Recovery: Employment and Mental Illness."
- 49 Donna D. McAlpine and Lynn Warner, "Barriers to Employment among Persons with Mental Illness: A Review of the Literature" (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University, 2014), available at http://dri.uiuc.edu/research/p01-04c/ final\_technical\_report\_p01-04c.pdf.
- 50 Hunger Free America, "House Republicans Propose Billions of Dollars in Food Aid Cuts," Press release, April 12, 2018, available at https://www.hungerfreeamerica.org/blog/ house-republicans-propose-billions-dollars-food-aid-cuts.
- 51 U.S. Department of Agriculture Food and Nutrition Service, "Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs)," July 17, 2018, available at https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/ablebodied-adults-without-dependents-abawds.
- 52 Julia Belluz, "A New Trump Rule Could Take Food Stamps Away from 755,000 People," Vox, December 21, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/science-andhealth/2018/12/20/18150449/food-stamps-snap-usda: Donovan Hicks, "6 Communities That Trump's Latest SNAP Proposal Would Hurt Most," Center for American Progress, March 29, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/news/2019/03/29/467986/6communities-trumps-latest-snap-proposal-hurt/.
- 53 Hicks, "6 Communities That Trump's Latest SNAP Proposal Would Hurt Most."
- 54 Linda Blumberg and others, "State-by-State Estimates of the Coverage and Funding Consequences of Full Repeal of the ACA" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2019), available at https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/100000/repeal\_of\_the\_aca\_by\_state\_1.pdf.
- 55 Aviva Aron-Dine and Matt Broaddus, "Latest Republican ACA Repeal Plan Would Have Similar Harmful Impacts on Coverage and Health as All the Others" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2018), available at https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/latest-republicanaca-repeal-plan-would-have-similar-harmful-impacts-oncoverage-and.
- 56 Michela Zonta, "Homes for All" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2018/07/24/452645/homes-for-all/.
- 57 Douglas Rice, "Seniors, Families, and Others Risk Losing Housing as Shutdown Continues," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities Off the Charts Blog, January 9, 2019, available at https://www.cbpp.org/blog/seniors-families-andothers-risk-losing-housing-as-shutdown-continues.
- 58 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Persons with Disabilities," available at https:// www.transit.dot.gov/funding/grants/enhanced-mobilityseniors-individuals-disabilities-section-5310 (last accessed July 2019).
- 59 U.S. Department of Transportation, "United We Ride Brochure," available at https://www.transit.dot.gov/ccam/ resources/united-we-ride-brochure (last accessed July
- 60 Teddy Ort and Daniela Rus, "Self-driving cars for country roads," MIT Computer Science & Artificial Intelligence Lab, May 7, 2018, available at https://www.csail.mit.edu/news/ self-driving-cars-country-roads.

- 61 Center for American Progress, "Medicare Extra for All" (Washington: 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/reports/2018/02/22/447095/medicare-extra-for-all/.
- 62 Ihid
- 63 Rachel West, "Expanding Medicaid in All States Would Save 14,000 Lives Per Year" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/reports/2018/10/24/459676/expanding-medicaid-statessave-14000-lives-per-year/.
- 64 House Committee on Education and Labor, "Transformation to Competitive Employment Act," available at https:// edlabor.house.gov/imo/media/doc/2019-01-29%20Transformation%20to%20Competitive%20Employment%20 Act%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf (last accessed July 2019).
- 65 Chuck Marr and others, "Working Families Tax Relief Act Would Raise Incomes of 46 Million Households, Reduce Child Poverty" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2019), available at https://www.cbpp.org/ research/federal-tax/working-families-tax-relief-act-wouldraise-incomes-of-46-million-households.
- 66 Katherine Gallagher Robbins and Rebecca Vallas, "5 Reasons Why Strengthening the EITC and CTC Is the Kind of Tax Reform America Needs," Center for American Progress, April 19, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/poverty/news/2019/04/19/468918/5-reasonsstrengthening-eitc-ctc-kind-tax-reform-america-needs/.
- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Rachel West and others, "Strengthening Unemployment Protections in America" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/reports/2016/06/16/138492/ strengthening-unemployment-protections-in-america/.
- 69 Katherine Gallagher Robbins and others, "People Need Paid Leave Policies That Cover Chosen Family" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/ reports/2017/10/30/441392/people-need-paid-leavepolicies-that-cover-chosen-family/.
- 70 Ibid.

- 71 Diana Boesch, "Paid Family and Medical Leave Must Be Comprehensive to Help Workers and Their Children" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2019/07/16/472026/paid-family-medical-leavemust-comprehensive-help-workers-children/.
- 72 Peter Cynkar and Elizabeth Mendes, "More Than One in Six American Workers Also Act as Caregivers," Gallup, July 26, 2011, available at http://www.gallup.com/poll/148640/ One-Six-American-Workers-Act-Caregivers.aspx.
- 73 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Vocational Rehabilitation Funding Formula: Options for Improving Equity in State Grants and Considerations for Performance Incentives" (Washington: 2009), available at https://www. gao.gov/new.items/d09798.pdf.
- 74 McAlpine and Warner, "Barriers to Employment among Persons with Mental Illness: A Review of the Literature.'
- 75 Judge David L. Bazelon Center for Mental Health Law, "Advances in Employment Policy for Individuals with Serious Mental Illness."
- 76 Jessica Gehr, "Eliminating Asset Limits: Creating Savings for Families and State Governments" (Washington: Center for Law and Social Policy, 2018), available at https://www. clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2018/04/2018\_ eliminatingassetlimits.pdf.
- 77 ABLE National Resource Center, "What are ABLE Accounts?", available at http://www.ablenrc.org/about/what-are-ableaccounts (last accessed July 2019).

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

#### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

